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Harney Soil & Water Conservation District

PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phones: 541-573-5010
August 27, 2020, 4:30 to 5:30 pm  
The regular meeting was held at the Harney County Chamber of Commerce due an earlier Executive Session which required members to be present and COVID-19 restrictions of attendees maintaining a 6-foot social distance.  Teleconference was available for regular meeting
Present:  Board Chair (BC) Jeff Hussey; Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin; Secretary/Treasurer (S/T) Pat Sharp; Board Director (BD) Carol Dunten and Ken Bentz (BD Bentz participated remotely)
Absent:  BD Louie Molt

Staff:  District Manager (DM) Shannon Brubaker; Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson; SONEC biologist Carlton Strough; Sarah Mundy
Guests:  NRCS District Conservationist (DC) Zola Ryan; Alfred Dunten
The first action item was discussion and approval of the July 2020 meeting minutes.  S/T Sharp moved, and VC Franklin seconded approving the minutes.  Those in favor were BD Bentz, VC Franklin, S/T Sharp and BC Hussey.  BD Dunten abstained (note:  in later discussion BD Dunten said she was unable to open the minutes sent as a word document and not a PDF).  The motion passed.

NEW BUSINESS:  Decisions from Executive Session

CREP renewals.  The tracts up for renewal would be brought up and voted on  individually instead of as a group.  The first three were for 15-year renewals
· Tract 1106.  BD Dunten moved, and VC Franklin seconded approving the renewal.  All were in favor.
· Tract 1435.  VC Franklin moved, and BD Dunten seconded approving the renewal.  All were in favor.

· Tract 825.  VC Franklin moved and S/T Sharp seconded approving the renewal.  All were in favor.

· Tract 808 was for a 10-year renewal.  VC Franklin moved and S/T Sharp seconded approving the renewal.  All were in favor.

All motions carried.  DC Ryan thanked the directors and said according to the FSA handbook the district could opt out on reviewing renewals in the future.  If they decided to please let her know.  BD Dunten said discussing and voting on renewals gives the district a voice.  In the past the board has voted against some renewals.  S/T Sharp added that it provides oversight.  The board thanked DC Ryan.

Regarding HC-46 juniper bid.  BD Dunten moved that the board table any decision and have the project rebid.  VC Franklin seconded.  All were in favor.

Vehicle Disposition:  DM Brubaker advised the following actions were taken by the district office:  the public was advised of the vehicle availability through the local paper and posting notices at Burns and Hines post office.  Everything of value was removed from the Chevy and the tires were swapped with the district’s Ford.  One bid was received in the amount of $5, and the bidder knew title change and removal of vehicle from district property would be at his expense.  

DM Brubaker relayed that local schools were contacted to see if Crane or BHS would want it for a project and had not received a response. VC Franklin reiterated that schools be contacted.  Most present said that school office are vacated in July and that is not a good time to attempt contact.  BD Dunten said the board can reject any and all bids.  VC Franklin offered to contact the schools and donate the vehicle.  Two motions were made and voted on:
1) VC Franklin moved and S/T Sharp seconded on rejecting the submitted bid.  All were in favor.  The motion carried.

2) VC Franklin moved and S/T Sharp seconded that the district contact both schools (Burns and Crane) to see if either has an interest in the vehicle for their shop classes.  Again, all were in favor and the motion carried.

FINANCIALS:

DM Brubaker discussed the Financial report presented (see meeting addendum).  The district is waiting on a COBRA payment.  The Administrative Committee will meet next week to discuss further.  $13,300 should be received in RCPP funding.  She discussed outstanding OWEB payments, conservation work measures, the new FIP and Scope of Work change.  There are currently 14 SSPs being updated.  

AA Pearson’s work hours will drop to 20 per week at the end of September and will continue through December when her position will end if no other source appears.  There was discussion on other funding options.  
BD Dunten asked about grant funding currently in the negative and DM Brubaker explained the procedure:  District employees do the work and then the office asks for reimbursement through grant funding.  Funds have not currently been transferred to the current fiscal year since the last fiscal year is being closed.  Once we do that the balances will come forward.  

The COVID-19 virus and 2020 being an election year affected OWEB and it has also lost staff.  BD Dunten said in the past bank statements and copies of checks were provided and asked if that could be done again.  DM Brubaker concurred and said with the meetings being remote the file was not able to be presented to the board during meetings until today.  It was necessary to go ahead and file after approval from S/T Sharp or VC Franklin’s inspection as the file was becoming substantially large.
The audit will begin soon.  

VC Franklin said funds drying up has to be a concern.  S/T Sharp agreed and said it is also a concern with the Watershed Council.  DM Brubaker also noted that the district did not get the urban ag grant hoped for.  

The need for other funding sources (public and private) were discussed and the need for more landowners to come in and request projects.  NRCS funding and district fund sources were discussed.  OWEB (which funds many district projects) is funded from lottery proceeds.  With the COVID-19 shutdown many places that sell lottery tickets are closed.  Match funding could be either via money or labor on projects.  DC Ryan advised that technical assistance funds can’t be used for outreach.

S/T Sharp asked DM Brubaker if the district office and other local agencies were discussing this to see if there could be a solution.  DM Brubaker responded that there is knowledge that it needs to be done but it is not being done yet.  She has discussed with CWMA about that agency coming under the district umbrella.  She would keep the board informed.

S/T Sharp moved, and VC Franklin seconded approving the Financial report as presented.  All were in favor and the motion carried.  

DM Brubaker requested changing the date of the next two meetings.  She will be having foot surgery and will need a cast change on the date of the next meeting (September .  She requested that the meeting be moved to October 1, 2020 and that take the place of both September and October meetings otherwise scheduled.  This was not voted on, but the consensus was to move the next meeting to October 1st and to recess until the November 2020 meeting.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

VC Franklin asked how he might approach the schools.  DM Brubaker said he could represent the district since he is Vice Chair and then bring for motion at the next meeting.

DC Ryan was happy to report the NRCS office is fully staffed.  She had previously reported Rachel Beaubien joining the office, and since then there are two more employees:  Cody Folk is a soil conservationist who has come here from Arizona. Shelby Weigand came to the office on August 10th as an SGI range con.  She will aid other SG counties but will located in Hines.  Both positions are permanent, though Shelby’s is considered a temporary long term.  She is employed through Pheasants Forever and there are at least two yeas of funding with a high expectation of continued future funding.

There was more discussion on how NRCS and district staff positions are funded.  BC Hussey asked how conservation districts were funded prior to the Oregon lottery being implemented.  No one knew and some thoughts were shared.  DC Ryan said some Conservation Districts have a tax base and thought that could be an option.  

S/T Sharp commented on how nice it is to see everyone (meetings had been held by teleconference since March 2020).  BD Dunten asked who might participate in SDIS training opportunities.

BD Dunten moved and S/T Sharp seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All were in favor.
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